TOWN  OF  SWANTON

ZONING OFFICE

One Academy St., P.O. Box 711

Swanton, VT 05488-0711

Tel. (802) 868-3325

Fax. (802) 868-4957

Email: swanza@swantonvermont.org
12/19/13 PUBLIC  HEARING

SWANTON  DEVELOPMENT REVIEW BOARD


The Swanton Development Review Board held a Public Hearing on Thursday, December 19, 2013 at the Swanton Town Offices, 1 Academy Street, at  6:00 P.M. 

Present:


Joel Clark, Chairman


Lucie Hill


Gabriel Liegey


Spencer LaBarge


Janette Hoague


Ronald Kilburn, Zoning Administrator

Also present:

Michel Gingras 
Andy Hoak 
Edward Baker 

Michael LaFarr 

Tom Langlois 

Edward Novicki

Gary Langlois

John Olson III

Bob Pigeon

Sean & Shelley Robtoy

Dan Bockus Jr.

Brian Medor

Richard Michaud

Ronnie Bruyette

Karen Charles & Sid Bradley

Chet Baranski

Edward Hemond

Rachel Smith
Mr. Clark opened the hearing at 6:00 p.m. He explained the process of the hearing and the definition of an interested person and asked the board to make known any ex parte communications or conflicts of interest; there were none. He swore in the participants.

1. #486-2013
 Final  Plan Approval Request of  Jeremy Allard & Aaron O’Grady to create a new 9-lot PUD consisting of (7) new single-family homes, (1) new two-family home and (1) existing single-family home on an existing 22 +/- acre parcel at 42 Penell Rd. R1 Agricultural/Residential District. 

This item was postponed at the request of Luc Willey, who represented the applicants.

2. #493-2013
Final Plan Approval Request of  Michel Gingras to create a Minor,  three (3) lot subdivision by subdividing a  +/-9.9 acre parcel. Lot #1 (2.32 acres) is for an existing wastewater disposal system. Lot #2 (4.00 acres) contains an existing building which would remain with Hog Island Wholesale Bait.  Lot #3 (3.60 acres) will be for a duplex residence (Requires Conditional Use Approval).  All lots are located on the East side of Lakewood Drive, located at 172,173 and 176 Lakewood Drive.  SR Shoreland  Recreation District and RC Recreation /Conservation District.
Mr. Gingras and Mr. Hoak came forward. Mr. Hoak stated that the plans had been updated according to the three conditions set by the board. He presented the updated plans, along with a survey plat of the subdivision, illustrating the existing 9.9 acre lot, the disposal system for the bait building, the proposed 2-lot subdivision, with lot 1 (2.02 acres) and lot 2 (4.64 acres) and the location of the 4 storage units. Lot 3 was for the proposed residence, for which there were 2 main changes: (1) the stormwater pond had been determined to be unnecessary and (2) the residence would no longer be a duplex, but a single-family dwelling, because of the available space on the lot for a disposal system. The state permits would be received in another month or so. Mr. Clark reminded that the construction permit would be contingent upon the receipt of the state permits.

Mr. Ed Baker stated that he had received a notice that the existing mound system on Mr. Gingras’ property was creating an isolation zone on his property, therefore limiting the use of his property. He asked if it was possible to move Mr. Gingras’ mound system so that it would not put an isolation on his property. Mr. Hoak replied that the system could not be moved, because of the limited areas suitable for disposal; he also reiterated that the application under consideration would not change anything with regard to the mound system, since it was existing. Moving the system would be extremely costly. He explained that the failure of both the existing system and its replacement system would result in a “best fix” scenario, which would allow less stringent design criteria to be applied to the new system. Mr. Clark added that the matter was outside of the DRB’s purview. Mr. Baker said that the system would affect the subdivision; knowing that the land was restricted and taking the chance of maxing out the system set the system up for failure down the road. Mr. Clark advised Mr. Baker to speak to state legislators about the issue of isolation zones.
Mr. Mike LaFarr asked to know the distance from the new mound to his property line. Mr. Hoak explained that the minimum setback from the property line to the disposal area in a mound is 25 feet, also a 100 foot radius in the upgrading direction and a 200 foot radius in the downgrading direction. Since the mound system in question was on a high point, it required a 200 foot radius in all directions.

Mr. Tom Langlois noted that the overshadowing of the isolation area covered pretty much his whole land; could the town give him a tax credit since the land was restricted? Mr. Clark replied that the town was not responsible for the situation and that this was a legal question, since it was an existing condition. Mr. Hoak noted that, should Mr. Langlois’ system fail, he would be afforded the same “best fix” scenario. He added that, because Mr. Langlois’ lot was a small lakefront lot, Mr. Langlois was likely impacting his neighbors with his own system. Mr. Clark reiterated that this was a matter to take up with the state.
Mr. Hoak explained for Mr. Baker the criteria by which a system would be deemed to have failed; the isolation zone was not considered to be a failed system. The “shadowing” was simply based on the radii surrounding the system, and the direction of the contours; it had nothing to do with the function of the system.
Mr. Hoak said that he planned to record both the boundary survey and the site plan. Mr. Kilburn asked if there were any plans to develop lot #1 and Mr. Hoak said that the isolation zones and setbacks rendered the lot undevelopable. Mr. Baker recommended not approving the subdivision until the state made a decision regarding the isolation zones that extended onto other properties.
3. #84-2013
Appeal/Variance Request of Matt & Ilze Luneau to construct a covered bridge for pedestrian use which does not meet the front setback of 75 ft.  (3 ft. proposed) at 175 Sweet Hollow Rd.  R1  Agricultural/Recreation District.
Mr. Michaud came forward to present on behalf of the Luneaus; he was a close friend of the applicant and an accessory, because he helped to build the bridge. Mr. Kilburn presented photos of the bridge and explained that Mr. Luneau had been before the Selectboard on October 15th regarding the bridge, which had been built to access the property safely and allow children not to have to walk on the road. However, the proximity of the bridge to the road and the culvert was a matter of some concern, since the bridge could sustain potential damage from road maintenance or the bridge might be in the way of culvert repair. Mr. Michaud stated that, from the edge of the blacktop to the eaves of the bridge was 28 feet. Mr. Clark asked if Mr. Luneau would be comfortable signing something that held the town harmless from snowplow damage, and that made him responsible to move the bridge should the town need to fix the culvert or headwall. Mr. Michaud felt that Mr. Luneau felt strongly that he had full responsibility, not the town. Mr. Kilburn added that it might be worth having those conditions stay with the property, should it be sold.

4.
#90-2013
Appeal/Variance  Request of  Shawn and Shelley Robtoy to demolish a seasonal camp and construct a year round dwelling  with detached garage which do not meet front and side setbacks at 28 Maquam Shore Rd.  SR Shoreland Recreation District. 

5.
CU#496
Conditional Use request of  Shawn and Shelley Robtoy to convert their property at  28 Maquam Shore Rd. from seasonal to year round use. SR Shoreland Recreation District.

The Robtoys came forward to present their request. Shelley Robtoy explained that they were seeking to replace their seasonal camp with a year-round residence. They already had their state wastewater permit, and 25 feet in front of the mound needed to be undisturbed land, so they could not meet the setback for their garage. With a house plan at 58 feet wide, there would be 21 feet to each property line; they were asking for 18 feet for some flexibility. Mr. Clark noted that the request could fall under Conditional Use under 30% instead of a variance. The Robtoys had 62 feet from the mean water mark (95.5 feet above sea level) to the structure, and had already confirmed this with the Agency of Natural Resources and the Army Corps of Engineers.

Mr. Gary Langlois and Mr. Edward Novicki were present. Mr. Langlois stated that he was happy to have the Robtoys as neighbors. However, he was concerned that moving the structure toward the lake would impede his view. It was noted that the updated measurements were 29 feet from the edge of the road right-of-way to the east side of the garage. Mr. Langlois said that he was opposed to 18 feet on either side of the structure. The Robtoys asked for a 60-foot wide house, which would result in 20 feet on each side, from the edge of the house to the property line.
6. #496-2013
Lot Line Adjustment Request of Edward R. Hemond   to adjust the North  and East  lot lines  at 39 Maple Grove Estates  (Lot # 14) R3 Moderate Density Residential District.

Mr. Hemond came forward, explaining that Lot 14 had an irregular shape, so he had essentially removed 60 feet in the back and added it to the front. This would not change the lot size, but would just square it up, and make it more compatible with the lay of the land.

7. #93-2013
Sign Variance Request of S.B. Collins to erect a free- standing sign which exceeds the maximum allowable height of 10 ft. (with an 18 ft. height proposed) at  23 North River St. (North Country Bait & Tackle)  NCL Neighborhood Commercial Light District.

Bob Pigeon, Ronnie Bruyette, and John Olson came forward. Mr. Clark asked if they could live with 15 feet instead of 18 feet. Mr. Pigeon said that he could “bring it to his people.” The existing sign was 20 feet, and new bases would be needed for the new sign. The bylaws called for 10 feet, but allowed the DRB to approve up to 15 feet.
8. #308-2005
Final Plat Re-approval Request of the Town of Swanton to subdivide a twenty-five (25) acre tract into a five (5) lot Industrial Park with access road off VT Route #78 at property on VT Route 78, Swanton Industrial Park D,  (Previously approved on July 25, 2005)  IND Industrial District.
The Planning Commission had approved the application at the time, but the Mylar had not been signed within the required time frame. No changes had been made. The DRB agreed that it was an oversight.
9. #497-2003
Site Plan Approval Request of Franklin County Industrial Development Corp. (FCIDC) to construct a proposed manufacturing/warehouse building consisting of a total of 40,000 sq. ft.  at  #10 Precision Lane, (Lot #2, Park B)   IND Industrial  District.

Peter Garceau from Cross Consulting Engineers came forward and explained that on Lot 2, Park C, the FCIDC planned to put in a 40,000 square foot tenant building, with 20,000 square feet devoted to manufacturing and the remaining 20,000 square feet divided into two warehouse spaces. There would be shared access going through Lot 1 for both employee and vehicle access to the parking and loading docks. Existing gas and power at the end of Precision Land would be extended underground into the buildings. Parking would be on the south side of the building, as well as 7 spaces in front of each unit, and more for Unit 1. They were requesting a waiver regarding the parking, to reduce the impervious area. A stormwater system would be on the south side of the parking area, with drainage systems in front. There would be all new pavement, with concrete pads for the loading dock areas. He presented proposed elevations for the building, with the exception of the north side. They anticipated up to 35 employees in the 20,000 square foot space. They proposed to phase the construction, with the first 30,000 square feet in the first year, and the remaining 10,000 square feet in the next 6 years. All structures were within setbacks, the water and septic would be municipal, and the building would have wall-mounted exterior lights.
Mr. Tim Smith arrived toward the end of the conversation and affirmed Mr. Garceau’s information.

10. #498-2013
Lot Line Adjustment request of the Estate of Hilda St. Francis to adjust the boundary line between Hubert St. Francis, Sr. & Hilda St. Francis, and Hubert St. Francis, Jr. & Sandra St. Francis and to also annex a 40 ft. right of  way; all in connection with lots located on the East side of Pine Street situated North of Fourth Street in the vicinity of 49 ½ Pine St.  R5 Residential District.

Mr. Clark noted a letter from the firm representing Mr. Daniel Bockus, Jr., notifying the DRB of pending litigation (Docket #343-7-13) over the 40-foot right-of-way on a portion of the property. Mr. Jeff Hardy showed the location of the L-shaped right-of-way on the property. Lots 13 and 14 contained the existing house and garage, and lots 11 and 12 had been combined. The applicant wished to do a boundary line adjustment with property belonging to an immediate family member, transferring 0.17 acres to lots 13 and 14, leaving 0.25 acres. The project also proposed taking a portion of the original right-of-way and putting it into Lots 13 and 14. An existing driveway fed the existing structure, and a deferred lot contained only a shed. Lots 11 and 12 could access Fourth Street along the original right-of-way, Lots 11 and 12 would increase in size, and Lots 5 and 6 would stay identical. Mr. Clark summed up that the litigation sought to extinguish the easement. Mr. Bockus said that he accesses by another way right now, and the lawyer’s main concern was that the right-of-way was written into the deed. The right-of-way was not a road, just a right-of-way. Mr. Hardy added that St. Francis was okay using the access along the 40-foot strip on the edge of lots 11 and 12.
Mr. Clark noted that lots 15 and 16 appeared to be combined, but were treated like 2 separate parcels. The right-of-way might be the only access to the interior lot, if it were considered a separated lot. Mr. Bockus noted that the deed never specified what the right-of-way consisted of. Mr. ? added that technically, if the right-of-way were used, the property would have 3 accesses, which is not allowed. There was discussion of whether the property owned by the bank were one lots or two.
11. CU#497
Conditional Use Request of Gene & Elaine Walton to convert a seasonal cottage to year round use as a single family dwelling at 380 Lakewood Drive.  SR Shoreland Recreation District.

Rachel Smith, representing Waltons, came forward. She explained that the Waltons wished to retire to Florida, and the buyers, Sid Bradley and Karen Charles, were living a hotel pending the decision. The background: The Waltons had built a year-round residence on the property in 1986, with a total of 3 bedrooms. There was no evidence of septic issues, and it was pumped every year. The drilled well water was considered good. She presented an affidavit, dated November 27, 2013, to this effect. However, the property had never been officially converted from a camp lot to a year-round residential lot. The state considered that the property qualified under the “clean slate rule,” which meant that the state did not oppose year-round use of the property, so long as the town agreed. Mr. Kilburn summarized that the listers still considered the property a vacation home, but the evidence was to the contrary. Ms. Smith added that the problem lay in the fact that the buyers wished to buy the property as their primary residence, but the occupancy permit listed the property as a camp lot.

12. Public Comment

None.
13. Any other necessary business

Mr. Hoak stated that Mr. Kilburn had contacted him with regard to the Ellsworth Moore subdivision, approved on April 10, 2013. Button Engineering had filed the plat (recorded June 29, 2013), but the site plan had not been filed. Since the 180 days had expired to file the plan, would the DRB grant a waiver and approve submission of the subdivision plat? There had been no changes. The DRB agreed to grant the waiver and sign the Mylar.
Mr. Kilburn presented the Mylar for Steve Salls and Rene Fortin for their approved lot line adjustment, showing the requested maintenance easement. The board signed the Mylar.
Mr. Kilburn presented the Mylar for the Town’s Park D; the board signed the Mylar.
Mr. LaBarge made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Hill, to go into deliberative session at 8:25 p.m. Motion carried.

Mr. Liegey made a motion, seconded by Mr. LaBarge, to come out of deliberative session at 8:43 p.m. Motion carried.

Mr. LaBarge made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Hoague, to APPROVE #493-2013 Final Plan Approval Request of  Michel Gingras to create a Minor,  three (3) lot subdivision by subdividing a  +/-9.9 acre parcel. Lot #1 (2.32 acres) is for an existing wastewater disposal system. Lot #2 (4.00 acres) contains an existing building which would remain with Hog Island Wholesale Bait.  Lot #3 (3.60 acres) will be for a duplex residence (Requires Conditional Use Approval).  All lots are located on the East side of Lakewood Drive, located at 172,173 and 176 Lakewood Drive.  SR Shoreland  Recreation District and RC Recreation /Conservation District. Approval included the CONDITION that the duplex shall now be a single-family residence and the conditions set forth at the November 21,2013 DRB meeting. Motion carried.

Mrs. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. LaBarge, to APPROVE #84-2013 Appeal/Variance Request of Matt & Ilze Luneau to construct a covered bridge for pedestrian use which does not meet the front setback of 75 ft.  (3 ft. proposed) at 175 Sweet Hollow Rd.  R1  Agricultural/Recreation District. Approval included the CONDITION that the landowners submit a letter stating that the town will be held harmless from damage from road maintenance, and agreed to move the bridge if the town needed to repair the culvert or headwall. Conditions would be transferred with the sale of the property. Motion carried.
Mr. LaBarge made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Hoague, to APPROVE #90-2013 Appeal/Variance  Request of  Shawn and Shelley Robtoy to demolish a seasonal camp and construct a year round dwelling  with detached garage which do not meet front and side setbacks at 28 Maquam Shore Rd.  SR Shoreland Recreation District. AND CU#496 Conditional Use request of  Shawn and Shelley Robtoy to convert their property at  28 Maquam Shore Rd. from seasonal to year round use. SR Shoreland Recreation District. It was noted that the original appeal was for a variance, but the application was actually for a Conditional Use less than 30%. Approval included the CONDITION that the side setback would be a minimum of 20 feet, and that the minimum distance from the front of the garage to the road right-of-way would be 29 feet as shown on the diagram submitted with the application. Approval was based on the understanding that the septic would be new, based on the information provided at the hearing. Motion carried.

Mr. LaBarge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to APPROVE #496-2013
Lot Line Adjustment Request of Edward R. Hemond   to adjust the North  and East  lot lines  at 39 Maple Grove Estates  (Lot # 14) R3 Moderate Density Residential District. Motion carried.
Mrs. Hoague made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to APPROVE #93-2013
Sign Variance Request of S.B. Collins to erect a free- standing sign which exceeds the maximum allowable height of 10 ft. (with an 18 ft. height proposed) at  23 North River St. (North Country Bait & Tackle)  NCL Neighborhood Commercial Light District. Approval was given for 18 feet, as requested. Motion carried.
Mrs. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to APPROVE #308-2005
Final Plat Re-approval Request of the Town of Swanton to subdivide a twenty-five (25) acre tract into a five (5) lot Industrial Park with access road off VT Route #78 at property on VT Route 78, Swanton Industrial Park D,  (Previously approved on July 25, 2005)  IND Industrial District. Motion carried.
Mrs. Hoague made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to APPROVE #497-2003
Site Plan Approval Request of Franklin County Industrial Development Corp. (FCIDC) to construct a proposed manufacturing/warehouse building consisting of a total of 40,000 sq. ft.  at  #10 Precision Lane, (Lot #2, Park B)   IND Industrial  District. Approval included the following CONDITION: (1) the applicant shall present a view of the north elevation and (2) parking was approved as proposed, but any change in occupancy that resulted in the need for additional parking would necessitate returning to the board. Motion carried.
Mrs. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to APPROVE #498-2013
Lot Line Adjustment request of  the Estate of Hilda St. Francis to adjust the boundary line between Hubert St. Francis, Sr. & Hilda St. Francis, and Hubert St. Francis, Jr. & Sandra St. Francis and to also annex a 40 ft. right of  way; all in connection with lots located on the East side of Pine Street situated North of Fourth Street in the vicinity of 49 ½ Pine St.  R5 Residential District. Approval included the CONDITION based on satisfactory settlement with Mr. Daniel Bockus, Jr. regarding the 40 foot right-of-way. Motion carried.
Mr. LaBarge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to APPROVE CU#497 Conditional Use Request of Gene & Elaine Walton to convert a seasonal cottage to year round use as a single family dwelling at 380 Lakewood Drive.  SR Shoreland Recreation District.  Approval was based on the documentation provided at the hearing. Motion carried.
Mr. Clark made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Hoague, to APPROVE the Ellsworth Moore site plan (Ruggiano Engineering) dated November 1, 2012. Motion carried.
Mrs. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. LaBarge, to approve the DRB minutes of 11/21/13 as written. Motion carried.

Mrs. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to adjourn at 8:56 p.m. Motion carried.

Respectfully Submitted,

Yaasha Wheeler, Secretary

__________________________________
______________________________

Joel Clark





Gabriel M. Liegey, Jr.

__________________________________
______________________________

Lucie Hill





Spencer LaBarge

__________________________________

Janette Hoague
_____________________________________________________________________________________

Swanton DRB
December 19, 2013
Page 9 of 9
Minutes by Yaasha Wheeler


